



No. 3588 | FEBRUARY 25, 2021

# COVID-19 Proposals Should Focus on Disease, Not Wasteful Spending Increases

Edited by David A. Ditch

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

Coronavirus pandemic stimulus should be targeted, temporary, and focused on public health to avoid adding to our nation's mounting debt.

Previously authorized Covid aid remains unspent, but Democrats are promoting another \$1.9 trillion in stimulus while the House readies reconciliation legislation.

Congress should reject any reconciliation bill. Instead, address recovery with limited spending to provide necessary resources for testing and vaccine distribution. he COVID-19 pandemic, the deadliest of its kind in a century, created a wave of human suffering and severe economic disruption. In April 2020, the U.S. unemployment rate reached 14.8 percent, a full four points above the previous post– World War II high.<sup>1</sup>

Amidst concerns that the economy could spiral into a new depression as a result of pandemic-related economic restrictions, legislators passed five relief bills that authorized over \$4 trillion in combined spending.<sup>2</sup> The combination of record-setting spending and reduced revenue caused a surge in gross federal debt, spiking from \$23.4 trillion on March 13, 2020, to \$27.9 trillion on February 9, 2021,<sup>3</sup> an increase of over \$34,000 per household in less than 11 months.<sup>4</sup>

Fortunately, there are now several positive trends from both the medical and economic standpoints.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3588

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Vaccines are being administered to millions of Americans per week, and the number of new cases and hospitalizations is declining from highs seen in early January.<sup>5</sup> The number of people hospitalized with COVID-19 in the U.S. peaked at 132,370 on January 7, 2021, and dropped to 63,398 by February 17, a decline of 52 percent in six weeks. While it is impossible to predict the pandemic's future course, there is reason to hope that massive immunizations will help sustain this favorable trend.

Similarly, the unemployment rate fell by more than half between April 2020 and October 2020, and currently stands at 6.3 percent.<sup>6</sup> Gross domestic product has rebounded strongly from the springtime plunge, and was only slightly below 2019 levels at the end of 2020.<sup>7</sup>

Roughly \$1.1 trillion of authorized COVID-19 relief funds are yet unspent.<sup>8</sup> Most of this amount stems from the Response and Relief Act portion of the December appropriations omnibus, which authorized over \$900 billion.<sup>9</sup> The unspent amount includes business loans, expanded unemployment benefits through March 2021, food aid, K–12 education disease response, and aid to several industries.

In this context, legislators should be measured and considerate rather than panicked when crafting additional legislation relating to the disease and the economy. Adding further to the national debt serves to compound long-term risks, and current economic circumstances do not warrant additional large-scale federal interventions.<sup>10</sup>

COVID-19 relief ought to be targeted, timely, and temporary.<sup>11</sup> Unfortunately, both the \$1.9 trillion relief package promoted by President Joe Biden<sup>12</sup> and the reconciliation package produced by House committees would repeat many of the mistakes seen in previous relief legislation.

The March 2020 Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act<sup>13</sup> suffered from unintended consequences of a large unemployment benefit bonus, issues with business loan eligibility, and several bailouts that benefitted heavily unionized organizations such as airlines and the Postal Service.<sup>14</sup> December's Response and Relief Act was also larger than it needed to be based on economic circumstances, with insufficient attention paid to public health efforts and yet another round of special interest bailouts.<sup>15</sup>

An additional \$1.9 trillion in spending would add over \$14,000 per household to the national debt, which must be repaid with interest. A financially responsible middle-class household would carefully weigh the merits of a debt-financed \$14,000 expenditure, and legislators should treat taxpayer dollars with the same level of respect and consideration. Exacerbating the rapid accumulation of debt would impose costs and risks on Americans for years to come. Because there is no tangible need for massive and poorly targeted spending aimed at increasing consumer demand, additional COVID-19 response legislation should focus almost exclusively on public health measures.

# Abuse of the Budget Reconciliation Process

Budget reconciliation provides a fast-tracked process to amend law so that it aligns with Congress's budget plans.<sup>16</sup> In the Senate, where the filibuster can slow down or stop the consideration of bills, reconciliation is a particularly powerful tool because it is both "privileged" and debate is limited to 20 hours. This means that the Senate can proceed to the bill and vote on final passage with only a simple majority, making reconciliation a powerful tool. However, because it is a budgetary process, the Byrd Rule restricts provisions in a reconciliation bill to those that make changes to outlays, revenues, or the debt limit.

The fiscal year 2021 budget resolution adopted by Congress provides instructions to the major authorizing committees in the House and Senate reconciliation process to increase deficits by \$1.9 trillion.<sup>17</sup> These committees collectively have authority over trillions of dollars' worth of existing programs and jurisdiction over virtually every major policy issue. Congressional leadership has suggested that the reconciliation bill produced by this process will include many provisions that would be considered extraneous and out of order on a reconciliation bill.<sup>18</sup>

Many of the policies under consideration for reconciliation, such as regulatory requirements or private-sector mandates like increasing the minimum wage, would not qualify for reconciliation.<sup>19</sup> It has been noted that more than half of President Joe Biden's stimulus proposal would be subject to points of order under the Byrd Rule.<sup>20</sup> The reason these policies are being considered for reconciliation is because they *are* controversial—and therefore unlikely to garner 60 votes to be passed through regular order, not because the policies meet the budgetary purposes of the reconciliation process.<sup>21</sup>

This has led some policymakers to consider employing the "ultimate power move"<sup>22</sup>—abusing reconciliation to set off the nuclear option by ignoring the rules and redefining the meaning of words. If a reconciliation bill is brought before the Senate that includes significant provisions that are extraneous, the Senate should not consider the bill a reconciliation bill. Doing otherwise would risk undermining the rule of law and overruling decades of precedent in a move that would be the equivalent of detonating the nuclear option on the legislative filibuster.<sup>23</sup>

# **Stronger Public Health Provisions Needed**

With COVID-19 cases, hospitalizations, and deaths still high despite ongoing efforts to immunize tens of millions of Americans, policymakers rightly remain focused on containing the pandemic's spread. Their strategic focus, however, is insufficient and requires a prompt and urgent pivot. The current strategies rely heavily on confining people and restricting their activities.

A better path is available. Technology exists to equip Americans with knowledge of their COVID-19 status using self-administered tests that yield rapid results. Widespread use of these tests could slow the spread of the virus during the months it will take to vaccinate a sufficient number of Americans.

The Federal Food and Drug Administration (FDA) is the biggest obstacle to the availability of broad-based rapid tests. As of February 3, the FDA has approved only one rapid, over-the-counter home COVID-19 testing device. The Biden Administration announced on February 1 that it would purchase 8.5 million of these tests from the Australian manufacturer, Ellume.<sup>24</sup> While this marks an important step, it will take months to ramp up production. Ellume believes it can, by the end of the year, make 19 million tests available in the U.S. per month. That is not nearly enough to allow tens of millions of Americans to test themselves for COVID-19 daily.

Achieving that objective would first require the FDA to approve more affordable, rapid, at-home tests for over-the-counter distribution. Such tests cost only a few dollars to produce and can be manufactured at a rate of tens of millions per day. To stimulate that production, the U.S. government should follow the playbook it used with vaccines in Operation Warp Speed: Commit to the purchase of hundreds of millions of these tests, pending FDA approval. Such advance purchase commitments would enable companies to prepare for large-scale manufacturing of the devices. It also could nudge the FDA to allow these tests to come to market.

Some estimates suggest that the cost to taxpayers for such a testing program could be \$15 billion.<sup>25</sup> That amount is a small portion of the \$396 billion in COVID-19-related health spending that Congress approved during 2020.<sup>26</sup> Of the \$396 billion, *\$172 billion* remained unspent as of late January 2021.<sup>27</sup> A \$15 billion expenditure for rapid, at-home COVID-19 tests would represent less than 0.4 percent of the \$4 trillion Congress had allocated for COVID-19 spending through December 2020.<sup>28</sup> It would be a small amount when set against the investment return in lives and livelihoods.<sup>29</sup>

Achieving this strategic pivot requires Congress to act. Congress should ensure that the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) is able to undertake massive distribution of rapid self-tests for use in homes, offices, and other public places. Congress should begin by providing resources that would commit the HHS to pre-purchasing rapid tests during the next two years (as needed) so that the virus is contained and schools and businesses can open safely and/or remain open.

Congress also should direct the HHS to adjust its regulatory posture toward these tests. For example, one of the cheapest, most effective, and easy-to-use rapid tests—delivering results for \$5 in 15 minutes—can give results at home, but the HHS has not cleared it for full home use.<sup>30</sup> Instead, users must mail the test to a government-certified lab to get results, when what is needed to keep pace with the disease are tests with near-instant results that can be done by anyone.

The HHS needs to remove these requirements, allow these tests to function more like home-pregnancy tests, and rapidly evaluate additional rapid self-tests for approval. Further, Congress should direct the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to provide clear guidance about who should get tested and when. The CDC's guidance remains conflicting and contradictory, with different Web pages recommending different things.<sup>31</sup>

To unleash the power of rapid self-tests, further action is needed. As Dr. Michael Mina, assistant professor of epidemiology at the Harvard T. H. Chan School of Public Health, has observed, a full response requires the following:

These tests must be fast. They must be frequent. And to do both of those, they must be accessible. And that's why we need them at home. And if you don't have all three of those, the testing is going to be what we're doing already, which is frankly pointless from a public health perspective.<sup>32</sup>

There is no time to waste, as we have already reached unprecedented caseload levels. The policies suggested here would replace ignorance with knowledge, save lives and livelihoods, and allow Congress to avoid pursuing an endless cycle of blunt tools that do not sufficiently curb the virus, followed by taxpayer bailouts to offset their effects.

# A Superfluous Public Education Spending Spree

Despite mounting evidence from the Centers for Disease Control and others that it is safe to reopen schools, large public school districts across the country remain closed to in-person instruction. Yet President Biden's proposal would send hundreds of billions of dollars to these shuttered schools. The "stimulus" package would send \$170 billion to K–12 schools and colleges, including \$130 billion for elementary and secondary schools, \$35 billion for colleges, and a \$5 billion discretionary fund for governors to use on education.

This breathtaking sum would be in addition to spending already authorized in December through the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act, which provided \$54 billion to K–12 schools and nearly \$23 billion for higher education. That package also included \$4 billion in new spending for governors to use at their discretion for education-related priorities.

The new spending proposed in this current package also comes on top of the CARES Act, which in March 2020 provided over \$13 billion for K–12 schools and \$14 billion for higher education, and which also included a \$3 billion discretionary fund for governors. All told, President Biden's proposal, if added to the two bills already enacted last year, would mean spending an additional \$282.7 billion for education. This is nearly *four times* the Department of Education's annual \$72 billion discretionary budget.<sup>33</sup>

To the frustration of taxpayers, parents, and school leaders, the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) estimates that most of the education spending would occur over a year from now, undermining the stated rationale behind the spending—money ostensibly needed to reopen schools quickly. The CBO notes that the education spending would be spread across several years and that almost none would be spent in time for fall (2021–2022) re-opening.<sup>34</sup>

Incredibly, as education scholar Dan Lips found, states have spent just a fraction of the prior stimulus money that has already been allocated. State education agencies, he found, have yet to spend between \$53 billion and \$63 billion of the stimulus funds from March and December of last year.<sup>35</sup> Yet Congress proposes spending hundreds of billions more, as teachers unions fight to *keep schools closed*. An estimated 53 percent of students across the country are still—nearly a year after schools first closed their doors—receiving instruction entirely remotely.

Moreover, as private schools across the country have demonstrated, this massive new spending is an unnecessary precondition for providing in-person learning. Whereas just 24 percent of public school students are receiving in-person instruction, 60 percent of students who attend private schools are learning in classrooms, alongside their friends and teachers.<sup>36</sup> Unlike teachers unions, private schools are following the science. The Centers for Disease Control recently found that in-person instruction is rarely a source of coronavirus outbreak—and that COVID-19 rates were essentially identical between counties with in-person instruction and those without it.<sup>37</sup>

Congress should not spend additional taxpayer money on what is effectively a *third* public education spending spree. It is unnecessary for re-opening and would add to state coffers full of unspent education stimulus cash from the prior two bills. If Congress wants to help public schools navigate challenges created by the pandemic, it should provide flexibility to states to allow them to use existing federal education dollars on state and locally determined priorities, removing red tape and restoring state and local control of education.

## Problematic Unemployment Insurance Benefit Expansion

Congress has already added an additional \$300 per week federal boost to states' unemployment insurance benefits and extended benefits—including to individuals who are not employed by companies and do not pay into the unemployment insurance system—through the middle of March 2021 for a total of up to 50 weeks of benefits. The Democrats' proposal would further boost benefits to an additional \$400 per week and extend them through September.

This would be premature and likely unhelpful. As of this writing, it is only February, and limited vaccine distributions have only just begun. It is too soon to know what the state of unemployment will be in September, but at 6.3 percent now, the national unemployment rate is already lower than it was for the over five years between 2008 and 2014.

States that have allowed society to resume most activities with proper safety measures are doing quite well. In December, the 10 states with the fewest restrictions in place (according to an online ranking)<sup>38</sup> averaged 4.7 percent unemployment—while the 10 states with the most restrictions averaged 7.1 percent unemployment.<sup>39</sup>

Just as the \$600 unemployment bonus was problematic, so too would be a \$400 boost, as many unemployment benefits would exceed workers' previous paychecks.<sup>40</sup> This is a problem because, as the CBO pointed out, it would contribute to lower employment and lower output—the exact opposite of what a stimulus is supposed to accomplish.<sup>41</sup>

When Congress extended unemployment benefits during the Great Recession—even without a \$400 boost in benefit checks—researchers at the New York Federal Reserve found that the extensions contributed to persistently high unemployment, resulting in 4.6 million more people being unemployed in 2010 and 3.3 million more unemployed in 2011. During the Great Recession, the unemployment rate exceeded its current level of 6.3 percent for over five years. Encouraging unemployment—as higher benefits and extended durations naturally do—can hurt the very workers policymakers seek to help. Economic studies show that even short-term unemployment can lead to a decline in physical and mental well-being,<sup>42</sup> and that long-term unemployment can lead to fewer opportunities,<sup>43</sup> lower incomes, and higher numbers of disability insurance beneficiaries.<sup>44</sup>

Moreover, while unemployment benefits are more targeted than checks to all households, a federal reserve analysis estimated that if policymakers extended unemployment insurance benefits, households would spend only 24 percent of the funds on essential items, while applying 71 percent towards savings and debt reduction.<sup>45</sup> That is not a very high bang for the buck in terms of helping unemployed workers meet their essential needs. Effective vaccination approvals and deployment, along with safe re-openings, will do much more for struggling workers and businesses than assuring exceptionally high unemployment benefits seven months into the future.

#### An Economically Destructive Minimum Wage Hike

As if businesses like restaurants, hotels, and many retail stores are not struggling enough already—having reduced employment by 20 percent to 30 percent in 2020<sup>46</sup>—the so-called recovery package would burden them by more than doubling the federal minimum wage to \$15 per hour.<sup>47</sup> On the surface, this is a naïve populist solution; in reality, it is outright negligent.

Just as households would be affected if mortgage or rent payments doubled, businesses cannot substantially increase some workers' pay without drastic changes and consequences. Many employers—especially small businesses—would simply close their doors for good.<sup>48</sup> Some would lay off workers or cut back on employees' hours. Others would hike prices, but as New York City's experience with a much smaller increase showed, that would cause consequences in terms of fewer customers.<sup>49</sup> Yet others would automate low-wage positions.<sup>50</sup>

Unlike temporary COVID-19 employment losses, jobs lost to a \$15 minimum wage will not come back. At a cost to employers of at least \$36,000 per year, a \$15 minimum wage could price tens of millions of Americans out of the labor force entirely. The hardest hit will be young and less-educated workers (26 million American adults lack a high school degree),<sup>51</sup> as well as marginalized individuals, such as those with a disability or criminal record, who will find it extremely difficult to get their foot in the door. Unintended consequences, such as an average estimated *21 percent increase* in the cost of childcare would especially harm lower- and middle-income families.<sup>52</sup> Lower-cost areas would also be especially burdened. A \$15 minimum wage in Mississippi is equivalent to a \$35.74 minimum wage in Washington, DC.

As a pre-COVID-19 Congressional Budget Analysis estimated, while a \$15 federal minimum wage would boost some workers' incomes, it would also lead to millions of lost jobs, higher prices, expedited automation, larger deficits, higher interest rates, and lower net family incomes.<sup>53</sup> A recent February 8, 2021, report from the Congressional Budget Office estimated that each dollar of increased pay for workers who kept their jobs would be offset by 34 cents in lost income pay for workers who lost hours and jobs due to the \$15 minimum wage.<sup>54</sup>

Higher wages are a great thing—but not when they come with such steep consequences. Instead of attempting to artificially increase workers' wages, policymakers should focus on reducing unnecessary regulations so that businesses have more resources to devote to workers, and on expanding income opportunities—such as through occupational licensing reform, alternative education options like apprenticeships, and protecting the rights of individuals to perform flexible freelance work on their own terms.<sup>55</sup> It is policies like these that, without consequence, led to a 14.6 percent increase in the incomes of low-wage workers between 2016 and 2019.<sup>56</sup>

# Unwarranted State and Local Government Aid

The federal response to the COVID-19 pandemic has already provided \$360 billion to state and local governments in direct aid to cover costs of coronavirus spread and containment, support for education systems, childcare for frontline workers, and subsidies for mass transit systems. The package would provide an additional \$350 billion in unrestricted funding.<sup>57</sup>

The pandemic makes estimating and comparing revenues across years challenging. Still, any way you look at the most recent data, revenues perform much better than most predictions from early in the pandemic, and existing aid more than covers any losses. According to the most recent data released by the Census Bureau through the end of September 2020, state and local combined revenues increased by \$20 billion compared with the same 12-month period in 2019. State-only revenues over the same period declined by \$24 billion, or about 2.2 percent, because they tend to rely more heavily on more volatile taxes, such as corporate and personal income taxes, instead of property taxes.

In fiscal year 2020 (through June 2020), more than half of states reported higher revenues than the previous year.<sup>58</sup> From April through September, state and local combined revenues were only down 3.6 percent (\$27 billion) during the height of the economic disruptions. State-only revenues over the same six months declined by \$47 billion, or about 8 percent.<sup>59</sup>

The aid Congress has already authorized is *almost eight times* the most pessimistic state-only revenue declines from the first six months of the pandemic.<sup>60</sup> Even for some of the hardest-hit states—such as Alaska, North Dakota, and Hawaii— that rely on hard-hit revenue sources from natural resources or tourism, federal aid to date exceeds declines in revenues.

Bailing out state and local budgets with unrestricted federal dollars would also not protect taxpayers from higher taxes as costs are shifted to federal taxpayers. The aid simply moves state funding shortfalls (and state tax increases) into the future.<sup>61</sup> Federal subsidies also undermine local decision-making about the best pace for reopening, setting a dangerous precedent that could lead to trillions of dollars in additional federal bailouts of the most irresponsible states and localities.

Federal aid tends to expand state budgets and make them less resilient during future crises, perpetuating problems like systematic pension underfunding. Instead of aiding the recovery and encouraging responsible budgeting, additional federal bailouts would likely delay economic recovery, cause blatant inequities, and result in higher costs for everyone.<sup>62</sup>

# Untargeted Third Round of Stimulus Payments

The first two rounds of stimulus checks were not a good use of taxpayer dollars, and a third round would be similarly wasteful. The first \$1,200 check and the second \$600 check cost a total of \$458 billion. The package would send a third \$1,400 check to most Americans at a \$422 billion cost.<sup>63</sup>

Sending checks to a majority of Americans, regardless of work status, is poorly targeted to those who are actually in need.<sup>64</sup> For those who have lost their jobs, the funds are an inadequate substitute for the better-targeted unemployment insurance system. The payments are unnecessary for the 150 million workers who are fortunate enough to still be employed.

The fact that the savings rate surged from a pre-crisis average of about 6 percent to 34 percent in April and an average of 18 percent since then suggests that many households do not face income shortfalls and will not spend additional stimulus checks immediately.<sup>65</sup>Others are using the funds to pay down debts. Through the first three quarters of 2020, Americans repaid a record-high \$119 billion in credit card debt.<sup>66</sup>

Finally, checks from the government simply do not result in the economic benefits their supporters often claim. The Great Recession reinforced the sobering lesson that governments cannot spend their way into prosperity. At best, stimulus measures are ineffective. At worst, they can delay the recovery and prolong financial hardship as Congress needlessly adds to the national debt.<sup>67</sup>

# A Pandemic Response Should Not Be a Boon for the Abortion Industry

As committees finalize their respective proposals for the budget reconciliation process, it is increasingly clear that forcing taxpayers to subsidize the abortion industry is a Democratic priority. Members must continue to work to ensure that taxpayer dollars for pandemic relief are not stewarded toward activities that end innocent human life through abortion.

**Paycheck Protection Program (PPP).** In the initial version of the CARES Act, as well as a coronavirus relief extension bill passed at the end of 2020, eligibility requirements made clear that organizations like Planned Parenthood—which employs thousands of people across the country—was not eligible for PPP loans, which the abortion giant's political arm acknowledged. Nevertheless, more than 30 affiliates applied for and received at least \$80 million in taxpayer funds. Members of Congress have repeatedly asked the Small Business Administration to investigate these affiliates' applications, recover the funding, and penalize any fraudulent actors.<sup>68</sup>

The Small Business Committee's bill amends PPP eligibility requirements to allow funding to go to Planned Parenthood affiliates. In the organization's most recent annual report, Planned Parenthood reported \$1.6 billion in total revenue, more than \$2 billion in net assets, and received more than \$618 million in taxpayer funding.<sup>69</sup>

A program designed to provide relief to small businesses should not be used to divert taxpayer dollars to Planned Parenthood.

**Billions Lacking Hyde Amendment Protections.** The Hyde Amendment has, since 1976, been applied to the annual Labor, Health and Human Services, Education, and Related Agencies funding bill, and generally prohibits taxpayer dollars from being expended on abortions. Similar language has been incorporated to apply to other services and programs, including TRICARE, the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program, and the Children Health Insurance Program.

The Hyde Amendment's counterpart, the Helms Amendment, applies similar restrictions on foreign aid funding for abortions. The Hyde Amendment has saved an estimated 2.4 million lives since 1976,<sup>70</sup> and the vast

majority of Americans—regardless of political affiliation—do not support taxpayer funding for abortions domestically or internationally.<sup>71</sup>

Nonetheless, the budget reconciliation proposals ignore this consensus. The House Energy and Commerce Committee bill allocates an additional \$50 million to the Title X family planning program.<sup>72</sup> Just last month, President Biden announced his intention for the Department of Health and Human Services to rescind a Trump Administration regulation that established programmatic integrity requirements to ensure that Title X activity is not entangled with the abortion industry.<sup>73</sup> It is telling that the Biden Administration and Congress are acting in quick succession to increase funding for Title X while also removing pro-life protections.

Both the Energy and Commerce committees' proposal and the Education and Labor committees' proposal include premium assistance and tax credits for Consolidated Omnibus and Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA) continuation coverage.<sup>74</sup> Republican attempts to restrict taxpayer dollars from being used toward health plans that include abortion coverage were defeated during committee markups. The House Energy and Commerce Committee bill also allocates \$750 million in global health funding and more than \$7 billion in community health center funding that is not subject to Hyde/Helms protections.<sup>75</sup>

#### Unnecessary Obamacare Expansion

The bill also expands the Affordable Care Act (ACA, or Obamacare), including costly provisions that have nothing to do with the pandemic—and that may create disincentives for unemployed people to return to work. It expands Obamacare's premium subsidies and, for the first time, makes them available to people in the top two income quintiles.<sup>76</sup>

Much of the new spending would be on those who already have heavily subsidized Obamacare coverage. For example, a 40-year-old with income at 150 percent of the federal poverty level (\$19,320) currently pays around \$67 per month for insurance (4.14 percent of income).<sup>77</sup> The federal government pays the enrollee's insurance company the balance, an average of \$384 every month.<sup>78</sup> This bill would reduce the enrollee's monthly premium to \$0, with the federal government sending the insurance company a check for \$451, a 17 percent increase on behalf of a person who already has subsidized insurance coverage.

The bill would increase these subsidies for everyone who currently receives them, as well as extend subsidies to those whose incomes now disqualify them from government assistance. Under current law, only those with incomes between 100 and 400 percent of the federal poverty level (\$12,880 to \$51,520 for an individual) can receive federal premium subsidies. This bill would eliminate the income cap—extending government assistance to people in the top two income quintiles.

According to the CBO, these expansions would increase the deficit by \$34.2 billion over the next two years.<sup>79</sup> Roughly two-thirds of that amount (\$22.5 billion) would subsidize people who already are enrolled in ACA plans.<sup>80</sup> The increased subsidies would induce an estimated 400,000 people to drop their existing insurance and switch to policies sold through the exchanges, according to the CBO.<sup>81</sup>

The new subsidy regime would be effective retroactive to January 1 of this year and sunset on December 31, 2022. While limiting these increases to two years masks the full cost of these expansions, there would be tremendous political pressure on lawmakers to extend them, rather than letting them expire. That could occur either later this year in a subsequent reconciliation bill or in other measures Congress might consider in the run-up to the November 2022 elections.

The bill also makes everyone who qualifies for unemployment compensation this year eligible for free Obamacare coverage. This is a significant expansion of unemployment benefits. The CBO notes that most who will take advantage of this new benefit "would have otherwise enrolled in another form of coverage."<sup>82</sup>

Although the CBO does not think the new benefit would "affect the incentives of most recipients to take a new job," the size of the subsidies could become a potent work disincentive.<sup>83</sup> Using the example above, a 40-year-old unemployment insurance recipient would receive health insurance subsidies valued at \$451 per month, or \$5,412 per year, *in addition to* cash unemployment benefits. He or she would lose this benefit if he returned to work and had to bear most or all the cost of his health insurance premiums (or perhaps drop insurance coverage entirely). This added work disincentive is another way the "American Recovery Act" could impede economic recovery.

The Administration's decision to establish a new open enrollment season that began February 15 and will run through May 15 would likely exacerbate the bill's fiscal effects.<sup>84</sup> People who already have coverage, including the unemployed, would be able to switch to government-subsidized insurance during those three months.

The rationale for these changes is dubious. Advocates claim they are needed because millions of people have lost health insurance coverage during the pandemic. A study of insurance company regulatory filings by Edmund Haislmaier shows that insurance coverage remained stable through September 30, 2020.<sup>85</sup> Coverage in the fully insured small-group market is off slightly, but there was a slight uptick in the number of people with individual health insurance. Meanwhile, Medicaid enrollment grew by nearly 5 million during the first half of 2020, more than offsetting modest enrollment losses in the private insurance market.

The Obamacare expansions are thus a solution in search of a problem—a costly and unjustified government incursion into health care that neither addresses the pandemic nor helps economic recovery.

## **Opportunistic Expansion of the Welfare State**

President Biden and Democrats in Congress want to include two major changes in means-tested welfare programs in the COVID-19 relief package.<sup>86</sup> First, they would increase the refundable child credit program. This change often is depicted by advocates as providing tax relief to families; in reality, most of the proposed cost would be for cash grants to families who owe no income tax. Second, they would increase the refundable Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC), also a cash welfare grant, for childless workers.

These proposed changes are very expensive, unnecessary, and make existing problems in the welfare state worse by weakening work requirements and intensifying marriage penalties. The proposals should be rejected; instead, policymakers should pursue reforms that do not expand, but rather transform, welfare so that it helps, not harms, vulnerable families. To wit:

**The Democrats' Real Goal Is Permanent Change, Not Temporary Relief.** While the initial proposal is limited to a single year, the real goal is permanent expansion of the welfare state, according to multiple news reports.<sup>87</sup> Moreover, the Biden plan is similar to legislation that would create permanent new entitlements.<sup>88</sup>

The Second-Largest Expansion of the Welfare State in U.S. History. The Biden plan would provide an estimated \$78.6 billion per year in cash grants to families with children who owe no income tax and \$7.3 billion per year in EITC cash grants to childless workers. If enacted permanently, this would constitute the second-largest expansion of means-tested welfare entitlements in U.S. history. In constant dollars, its annual cost would dwarf the initial costs of the Medicaid, Food Stamps, and Aid to Families with Dependent Children programs. Only Obamacare would be more expensive.

There Are Specific Problems with the Earned Income Tax Credit for Childless Workers Proposal. Today, the EITC primarily targets lowwage parents with children to support. However, the Biden plan would expand the EITC for workers with no children to support. It would raise cash grants for these childless workers from roughly \$530 per year to nearly \$1500 per year.<sup>89</sup> If made permanent, this would produce an additional \$7.3 billion in cash grants each year.

Supporters of the proposed expansion of the EITC claim it will reduce poverty and encourage employment for low-income adults without children. Yet most of the recipients of this EITC expansion would not be poor: Most would have low individual earnings simply because they worked little in the typical year. Contrary to claims by advocates, this EITC expansion would not increase work. Experiments expanding EITC to adults without children in New York City and Atlanta failed to reduce poverty or significantly increase employment. The policy would simply increase spending without achieving its alleged goals; it is simply an expensive waste of money.<sup>90</sup>

**There Are Specific Problems with the Child Credit Proposal.** The proposed policy would increase the current annual "child credit" from its current level of \$2,000 per child under 17 years of age to \$3,000 per child ages 6–17, and \$3,600 for children under 6.<sup>91</sup> Advocates claim the proposal will reduce child poverty—an idea linked to the notion that the U.S. has a tiny welfare system that needs to be greatly expanded. But in fact, the U.S. spends \$1.1 trillion per year on means-tested welfare.<sup>92</sup> In 2018, before the COVID-19 recession, the U.S. spent nearly \$500 billion on means-tested cash, food, housing, and medical care for poor and low-income families with children. This is *seven times* the amount needed to eliminate all child poverty in the U.S.<sup>93</sup>

How can Americans spend so much and still have a problem of deep and widespread child poverty? The answer is that the federal government counts almost none of the \$500 billion in spending as "income" in its widely publicized measures of poverty or economic inequality. That means, paradoxically, the Biden proposal to add another \$78.6 billion in cash welfare to children on top of the nearly \$500 billion in current spending would have *zero impact* on the official long-term measure of child poverty because the new cash credits would also not be counted as income in normal government poverty reports.

For 50 years, the Left ceaselessly has demanded more spending to reduce poverty—but then has not counted that spending when poverty is measured. Only the welfare–industrial complex ends up ahead: Poverty can never be eliminated; increasing benefits will not count toward reducing poverty in the official measures; there will always be unmet social needs to be funded; and, for the Left, the welfare state can never, ever be big enough.

The real problem in welfare is not a shortage of funds, but the strong disincentives to work and marriage embedded in the system. The Biden proposals would make these problems significantly worse. Under current law, the refundable child credit has a work requirement. Families with no earnings are not eligible for benefits; to encourage work, benefits increase as work increases.

Biden's plan would eliminate this requirement. Families who do not work could get up to \$3,600 per child in new cash grants—on top of any aid they already receive from food stamps; Medicaid; the Women, Infants, and Children program; housing; and Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (where nominal work requirements are frequently not enforced).

**Bipartisan Consensus Would Be Replaced with Radical Policies.** This proposed change would reverse the direction of welfare reform from the 1990s. That bipartisan reform was based on the understanding that the collapse of marriage and prolonged dependence on welfare by non-working families was harmful to adults, children, and society. It sought to transform welfare by establishing work requirements in exchange for benefits received.

But the radical Left never accepted welfare reform and has always sought to reverse it. Its goal has been to weaken or eliminate welfare work requirements and to maintain or restore welfare aid to non-working persons and families. If enacted as permanent policy, the Biden child cash grants would largely accomplish that reversal.

**Real Reform Is Necessary.** Rather than expand the welfare state, Congress should transform it in ways that help, not harm, vulnerable families. They should start by being transparent about the amount the government spends on benefits today.<sup>94</sup> Beyond that, once the COVID-19 crisis passes, policymakers should focus on strengthening work requirements for able-bodied adults, removing fraud, reducing penalties against marriage in the welfare system,<sup>95</sup> and paying for outcomes rather than ineffective services.<sup>96</sup>

#### Rental Aid: Disproportionate and Unnecessary

Based on 43 million renter households,<sup>97</sup> the data suggest an increase in monthly delinquencies of between 0.9 million and 1.3 million each month compared to before the pandemic, representing just two percent to three percent of all renters. A \$30 billion aid package, ostensibly to cover costs associated with this slight rise, amounts to between \$23,000 and \$33,000 over the course of one year for *each* of these delinquent units. This aid is grossly disproportionate to the apparent increase in renters unable or unwilling to make their payments.

Delinquencies do not appear to have substantially increased since the start of this extended period of COVID-19 shutdowns. The latest Census Bureau Household Pulse Survey tracking the impact of COVID-19 on financial health indicates that 21 percent of renters failed to pay rent in December.<sup>98</sup> This is up only slightly from the 18 percent in the month of March 2020—just as the impact from the pandemic began.<sup>99</sup>

Data from the National Multifamily Housing Council, which tracks more than 11 million professionally managed apartment units, likewise shows only a minimal deterioration in rental payments year over year.<sup>100</sup> In December, 93.8 percent of units had made a rental payment by the end of the month. This was down just slightly from 95.9 percent in December 2019, prior to the pandemic. Rather than the federal government providing \$30 billion of additional borrowed funds, state or local governments wishing to provide rental relief should do so through transparent, democratically implemented assistance.

## **Benefits for Big Labor: Pension and Transportation Bailouts**

The COVID-19 package includes funds for mass transit, airlines, and private-sector pension plans. All three of these have one thing in common: They provide special treatment to labor unions.

For the transportation sector, \$57 billion taxpayer dollars would go toward maintaining payrolls—regardless of consumer demand for transit and air travel. Both sectors will likely face long-term declines due to trends such as teleconferences and remote work. In addition, public transit agencies suffer from bloated compensation packages resulting from imbalanced union bargaining arrangements. There are alternative ways to help the transportation industry, such as removing federal regulations, establishing pre-purchase accounts to pay for federal employee transportation in advance, and avoiding unnecessary travel restrictions.<sup>101</sup>

Including a revised version of the Butch Lewis Act pension bailout is even more egregious. There is no meaningful connection between the pandemic and private pensions. Instead, this is an attempt to obtain a policy win long sought after by labor interests, and the true cost could far exceed the CBO's \$90 billion estimate.<sup>102</sup> Moreover, the proposal recklessly allows non-union companies to shortchange their workers' pension contributions because lower pension contributions means higher government revenues, which allows policymakers to paper-over the union pension bailout costs.<sup>103</sup> There are better, more responsible ways to resolve pension issues.<sup>104</sup>

# Conclusion

While it is reasonable for legislators to provide additional spending aimed at strengthening the response to the COVID-19 pandemic, it is vital that such measures be temporary and targeted given the overwhelming size of the federal debt—which threatens to derail the nation's prosperity.<sup>105</sup> Concerns about the economic recovery can be addressed by thoughtfully adjusting state and local economic lockdowns as conditions warrant, and by removing unnecessary regulatory barriers and burdens at all levels of government.<sup>106</sup>

The COVID-19 virus has proven to be a tremendous challenge, yet America has overcome greater obstacles in the past. Elected officials should not use this temporary public health crisis in an opportunistic fashion by attaching wasteful and inappropriate spending provisions to response legislation. Instead, they should limit spending to providing the necessary resources for rapid testing and continued vaccine distribution.

# Contributors

**David A. Ditch** is Research Associate in the Grover M. Hermann Center for the Federal Budget, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation.

**Doug Badger** is a Visiting Fellow in Domestic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation.

**Lindsey M. Burke, PhD,** is Director of the Center for Education Policy and the Will Skillman Fellow in Education, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation.

Matthew D. Dickerson is Director of the Hermann Center.

Marie K. Fishpaw is Director of Domestic Policy Studies.

Rachel Greszler is Research Fellow for Economics, the Budget, and Entitlements in the Hermann Center.

**Joel Griffith** is Research Fellow for Financial Regulations in the Thomas A. Roe Institute for Economic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Economic Freedom.

**Melanie Israel** is Research Associate in the Richard and Helen DeVos Center for Religion and Civil Society, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity.

Adam N. Michel, PhD, is Senior Analyst for Fiscal Policy in the Hermann Center.

Robert Rector is a Senior Research Fellow in Domestic Policy Studies.

# Endnotes

- 1. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey," https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/LNS14000000 (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 2. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Money Tracker," https://www.covidmoneytracker.org/ (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 3. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Debt to the Penny," https://fiscaldata.treasury.gov/datasets/debt-to-the-penny/debt-to-the-penny (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 4. Congressional Budget Office, "Monthly Budget Review: Summary for Fiscal Year 2020," November 9, 2020, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2020-11/56746-MBR.pdf (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 5. The COVID Tracking Project, "Totals for the U.S.," https://covidtracking.com/data/national (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 6. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey."
- 7. Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Gross Domestic Product," https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/GDP (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 8. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "How Much COVID Relief Money Is Left?" https://www.crfb.org/blogs/how-much-covid-relief-money-left (accessed February 13, 2021).
- The December 2020 COVID-19 relief package was estimated to cause a \$682 billion deficit increase, which is lower than the spending authorization. It also rescinded \$479 billion in budget authority from previously enacted relief legislation. See Congressional Budget Office, "Estimate for Division N: Additional Coronavirus Response and Relief, H.R. 133, Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021," https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-01/PL\_116-260\_div\_N.pdf (accessed February 13, 2021).
- David Ditch, "Schumer Is Wrong About Debt. Congress Must Take Debt Danger Seriously, Not Spend Recklessly," Daily Signal, February 1, 2021, https:// www.dailysignal.com/2021/02/01/schumer-is-wrong-about-debt-congress-must-take-debt-danger-seriously-not-spend-recklessly/ (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 11. David R. Burton, Norbert J. Michel, Parker Sheppard, and Paul Winfree, "Sound Policy Responses to the Economic Consequences of the Coronavirus," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5046, March 11, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/markets-and-finance/report/sound-policy-responses-theeconomic-consequences-the-coronavirus.
- 12. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "Biden to Unveil \$1.9 Trillion COVID Response Plan," January 14, 2021, http://www.crfb.org/blogs/bidenunveil-19-trillion-covid-response-plan (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 13. Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act, Public Law No. 116–136.
- 14. See Romina Boccia et al., "Congress Should Focus on Pandemic Control and Fix the CARES Act for an Economic Rebound," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3484, April 2, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/congress-should-focus-pandemic-control-and-fixthe-cares-act-economic, and David A. Ditch and James L. Gattuso, "Congress, Not Coronavirus, Deserves Blame for Postal Service Woes," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, March 27, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/congress-not-coronavirus-deserves-blamepostal-service-woes.
- 15. David Ditch et al., "Bipartisan Senate COVID-19 Package Should Do More to Combat COVID-19, Remove Wasteful Spending," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3574, December 14, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/bipartisan-senate-covid-19-package-should-domore-combat-covid-19-remove.
- 16. Paul Winfree, A History (and Future) of the Budget Process in the United States (New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2019), pp. 183–184.
- 17. A Concurrent Resolution Setting Forth the Congressional Budget for the United States Government for Fiscal Year 2021 and Setting Forth the Appropriate Budgetary Levels for Fiscal Years 2022 Through 2030, S. Con. Res. 5, 117th Cong., 1st Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/ senate-concurrent-resolution/5 (accessed February 13, 2020).
- 18. Paul M. Krawzak, "Democrats Planning Budget Blitz to Pass Biden Agenda," Roll Call, January 20, 2021, https://www.rollcall.com/2021/01/20/ democrats-planning-budget-blitzkrieg-to-pass-biden-agenda/ (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 19. Tori Gorman, "The Biden COVID Agenda and Reconciliation," Concord Coalition, January 27, 2021, https://www.concordcoalition.org/blog-post/bidencovid-agenda-and-reconciliation (accessed January 31, 2021).
- 20. Paul M. Krawzak, "Byrd Rule' Shadow Could Fall on Biden Coronavirus Relief Plan," Roll Call, January 20, 2021, https://www.rollcall.com/2021/01/20/ byrd-rule-shadow-could-fall-on-biden-coronavirus-relief-plan/ (accessed January 31, 2021).
- 21. Matthew Dickerson, "Consequential Decisions on Reconciliation and the Byrd Rule," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3583, February 4, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/consequential-decisions-reconciliation-and-the-byrd-rule.
- 22. Burgess Everett, Sarah Ferris, and Caitlin Emma, "Democrats' Covid Conundrum: Work with GOP or Run Them Over," *Politico*, January 26, 2021, https://www.politico.com/news/2021/01/26/democrats-covid-stimulus-462726 (accessed January 27, 2021).
- 23. Dickerson, "Consequential Decisions on Reconciliation and the Byrd Rule."

- 24. William Wan, "A Fast, At-Home Coronavirus Test Will Be Available to Americans This Year," *Washington Post*, February 1, 2021, https://www. washingtonpost.com/health/2021/02/01/coronavirus-home-test-ellume / (accessed February 3, 2021).
- 25. Michael Mina, "How We Can Stop the Spread of COVID-19 by Christmas," *Time*, November 17, 2020, https://time.com/5912705/covid-19-stop-spread-christmas/ (accessed December 9, 2020).
- 26. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Money Tracker."
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. Ibid.
- 29. Some research suggests "that the fiscal, macroeconomic, and health benefits of rapid SARS-CoV-2 screening testing programs far exceed their costs, with the ratio of economic benefits to costs typically in the range of 4–15 (depending on program details), not counting the monetized value of lives saved." See Andrew Atkeson et al., "Economic Benefits of COVID-19 Screening Tests," National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 28031, October 2020, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w28031/w28031.pdf (accessed December 10, 2020).
- 30. Kevin Pham, "A New Test for COVID-19 Shows Promise," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, September 11, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/public-health/commentary/new-test-covid-19-shows-promise.
- Marie K. Fishpaw and Kevin Pham, "Trump Should Direct His Administration to Generate Better Guidance on COVID-19 Testing," The Daily Signal, October 8, 2020, https://www.dailysignal.com/2020/10/08/trump-must-direct-his-administration-to-generate-better-guidance-on-covid-19-testing/ (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 32. "Rapid COVID Tests: A Cure for Lockdowns, a Complement to Vaccines," Heritage Foundation *Lecture*, January 13, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/ public-health/report/rapid-covid-tests-cure-lockdowns-complement-vaccines.
- U.S. Department of Education, "Fiscal Year 2020 Congressional Action," https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/budget/budget20/20action.pdf (accessed February 13, 2021).
- Congressional Budget Office, "Reconciliation Recommendations for the House Committee on Education and Labor," February 15, 2021, https://www. cbo.gov/publication/57006 (accessed February 17, 2021).
- 35. Dan Lips, "Unspent Federal COVID Education Relief Funds Exceed \$50 Billion," Foundation for Research on Equal Opportunity, February 1, 2021, https:// freopp.org/states-have-between-53-and-63-billion-in-unspent-k-12-emergency-education-relief-funds-a971ca1d45ce (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 36. Michael Henderson, Paul Peterson, and Martin West, "Pandemic Parent Survey Finds Perverse Pattern: Students Are More Likely to Be Attending School in Person Where COVID Is Spreading More Rapidly," Education Next, January 19, 2021, https://www.educationnext.org/pandemic-parent-survey-finds-perverse-pattern-students-more-likely-to-be-attending-school-in-person-where-covid-is-spreading-more-rapidly/ (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 37. Kevin Pham and Lindsey Burke, "Virtual Learning Is Unnecessary—And No Substitute for Classroom Instruction," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, January 28, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/education/commentary/virtual-learning-unnecessary-and-no-substitute-classroom-instruction.
- 38. Adam McCann, "States with the Fewest Coronavirus Restrictions," WalletHub, January 26, 2021, https://wallethub.com/edu/states-coronavirusrestrictions/73818 (accessed February 4, 2021).
- 39. U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, Local Area Unemployment Statistics Data Series, December 2020, https://www.bls.gov/web/ laus/laumstrk.htm (accessed February 4, 2021).
- 40. Rachel Greszler, "Tackling COVID-19 Unemployment: Work Opportunities and Targeted Support Beat Windfall Bonuses," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3506, July 1, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-07/BG3507.pdf.
- 41. Congressional Budget Office, Letter to the Honorable Charles Grassley, June 4, 2020, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2020-06/56387-CBO-Grassley-Letter.pdf (accessed February 4, 2021).
- 42. Richard Maier et al., "Effects of Short- and Long-Term Unemployment on Physical Work Capacity and on Serum Cortisol," *International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health*, Vol. 79, No. 3 (2006), pp. 193–198, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/7485781\_Effects\_of\_short-\_\_\_\_and\_long-term\_unemployment\_on\_physical\_work\_capacity\_and\_on\_serum\_cortisol (accessed April 23, 2020).
- 43. Katharine G. Abraham et al., "The Consequences of Long-Term Unemployment: Evidence from Linked Survey and Administrative Data," National Bureau of Economics *Working Paper* No. 22665, revised February 2018, https://www.nber.org/papers/w22665 (accessed April 20, 2020).
- 44. Nicole Maestas, Kathleen J. Mullen, and Alexander Strand, "The Effect of Economic Conditions on the Disability Insurance Program: Evidence from the Great Recession," National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 25338, December 2018, https://www.nber.org/papers/w25338 (accessed April 20, 2020).
- 45. Olivier Armantier et al., "How Have Households Used Their Stimulus Payments and How Would They Spend the Next?" Federal Reserve Bank of New York Liberty Street Economics, October 13, 2020, https://libertystreeteconomics.newyorkfed.org/2020/10/how-have-households-used-their-stimulus-payments-and-how-would-they-spend-the-next.html (accessed February 4, 2021).
- 46. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Table B.I: Employees on Nonfarm Payrolls by Industry Sector and Selected Industry Detail Data Series," January 2020 to January 2021, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.t17.htm (accessed February 4, 2021).

- 47. Rachel Greszler, "\$15 Federal Minimum Wage: An Anchor on Struggling Businesses," Daily Signal, January 22, 2021, https://www.dailysignal. com/2021/01/22/15-federal-minimum-wage-an-anchor-on-struggling-businesses (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 48. Ibid.
- 49. NYC Hospitality Alliance, "Rising Labor Costs Survey," https://thenycalliance.org/assets/documents/informationitems/021lb.pdf (accessed February 4, 2021).
- Rachel Greszler, "3 Reasons to Celebrate Amazon's \$15 Minimum Wage, and 3 Reasons to Fear a \$15 Federal Minimum Wage," The Daily Signal, October 4, 2018, https://www.dailysignal.com/2018/10/04/3-reasons-to-celebrate-amazons-15-minimum-wage-and-3-reasons-to-fear-a-15-federalminimum-wage/ (accessed February 4, 2021).
- U.S. Census Bureau, "Educational Attainment in the United States: 2019," 2019, https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2019/demo/educationalattainment/cps-detailed-tables.html (accessed February 4, 2021).
- 52. Rachel Greszler, "The Impact of a \$15 Federal Minimum Wage on the Cost of Childcare," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3584, February 11, 2021, http://report.heritage.org/bg3584.
- 53. Congressional Budget Office, *The Effects on Employment and Family Income of Increasing the Federal Minimum Wage*, July 2019, https://www.cbo. gov/system/files/2019-07/CBO-55410-MinimumWage2019.pdf (accessed February 4, 2021).
- 54. The estimate has a range of 0 to 3.7 million jobs lost, with 1.3 million as the midpoint. See Congressional Budget Office, "The Budgetary Effects of the Raise the Wage Act of 2021," February 8, 2021, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-02/56975-Minimum-Wage.pdf (accessed February 8, 2021).
- 55. Rachel Greszler, "Labor Policy for COVID-19 and Beyond: Recommendations to Get Americans Back to Work," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3506, June 30, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-07/BG3506.pdf.
- 56. The median usual weekly earnings of workers at the 10th percentile of the wage distribution—those making about \$10 to \$11 per hour—increased 14.6 percent (from \$397/week to \$455/week) between 2016 and 2019. Data available for download from Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Data Retrieval: Labor Force Statistics, Table 5," https://www.bls.gov/webapps/legacy/cpswktab5.htm (accessed February 1, 2021).
- 57. This funding is in addition to the nearly \$800 billion provided to state and local governments in the base fiscal year 2020 budget. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Money Tracker," and Office of Management and Budget, "Table 12.3: Total Outlays For Grants To State And Local Governments By Function, Agency, And Program: 1940–2021," https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/historical-tables/ (accessed February 2, 2021).
- John Bresnahan, Anna Palmer, and Jake Sherman, "The Top," Punchbowl News, February 1, 2021, https://email.punchbowl.news/t/ViewEmail/t/46FCC D1F323CE2532540EF23F30FEDED/580D97D77977A56022947492D9797BBC (accessed February 2, 2021).
- 59. Census Bureau, "2020 Quarterly Summary of State and Local Tax Revenue Tables," Tables 1 and 2: Q3, https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2020/econ/ qtax/historical.Q3.html (accessed December 23, 2020).
- 60. Adam N. Michel, "Congress Is Right Not to Pass Bailouts for States and Cities," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, December 23, 2020, https://www. heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/congress-right-not-pass-bailouts-states-and-cities (accessed February 2, 2021).
- 61. When the federal money runs out, states have historically increased taxes, each dollar of federal grant money resulting in 40 cents of state and local tax increases. George R. Crowley and Russell Sobel, "Do Intergovernmental Grants Create Ratchets in State and Local Taxes?," Mercatus Center *Working Paper*, September 7, 2010, https://www.mercatus.org/publications/government-spending/do-intergovernmental-grants-create-ratchets-state-and-local-taxes (accessed September 16, 2020).
- 62. Adam N. Michel, "State Bailouts Create Poor Incentives, Do Not Fix Underlying Problems," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3488, April 17, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/state-bailouts-create-poor-incentives-do-not-fix-underlying-problems.
- Joint Committee on Taxation, "Description of the Budget Reconciliation Legislative Recommendations Relating to Prompting Economic Security," February 8, 2021, https://www.jct.gov/publications/2021/jcx-5-21/ (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 64. Rachel Greszler and John Fleming, "4 Charts Show Why Temporary, Targeted Support Beats Checks to Everyone," The Daily Signal, March 27, 2020, https://www.dailysignal.com/2020/03/27/4-charts-show-why-temporary-targeted-support-beats-checks-to-everyone/ (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 65. U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Personal Saving Rate [PSAVERT]," Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis; https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/PSAVERT (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 66. Alina Comoreanu, "Credit Card Debt Study," WalletHub, Dec 8, 2020, https://wallethub.com/edu/cc/credit-card-debt-study/24400 (accessed February 2, 2021).
- 67. Adam N. Michel, "The False Promise of Stimulus Spending: Lessons from the Great Recession," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3493, May 6, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/markets-and-finance/report/the-false-promise-stimulus-spending-lessons-the-great-recession.
- U.S. Senate "Letter to The Honorable Jovita Carranza," January 14, 2021, https://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/25a99260-4f5c-474a-869d-6d48caeb378a/76314EC844EA52DA70423D24ED496972.pp-letter.pdf (accessed February 17, 2021).
- 69. Planned Parenthood, "Annual Report 2019–2020," https://www.plannedparenthood.org/uploads/filer\_public/67/30/67305ea1-8da2-4cee-9191-19228c1d6f70/210219-annual-report-2019-2020-web-final.pdf (accessed February 19, 2021).
- 70. Michael J. New, "Addendum to Hyde at 40: Analyzing the Impact of the Hyde Amendment," Charlotte Lozier Institute, July 21, 2020, https:// lozierinstitute.org/addendum-to-hyde-40-analyzing-the-impact-of-the-hyde-amendment/ (accessed February 17, 2021).

- 71. "American Abortion Opinions Remain Consistent," Knights of Columbus/Marist Poll, January 27, 2021, http://kofc.org/en/news-room/polls/americanabortion-opinions-remain-consistent.html (accessed February 17, 2021).
- 72. Energy and Commerce Committee, "Budget Reconciliation Legislative Recommendations Relating to Public Health," Subtitle A, § 3036, U.S. House of Representatives, https://energycommerce.house.gov/sites/democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/files/documents/Subtitle%20A\_Public%20 Health FINAL 0.pdf (accessed February 17, 2021).
- 73. White House, "Memorandum on Protecting Women's Health at Home and Abroad," January 28, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ presidential-actions/2021/01/28/memorandum-on-protecting-womens-health-at-home-and-abroad/ (accessed February 17, 2021).
- 74. Education and Labor Committee, "Committee: Providing for Reconciliation Pursuant to S. Con. Res. 5," § 2401, U.S. Senate, February 8, 2021, https://edlabor.house.gov/imo/media/doc/Committee%20Print%20(Reconciliation%20Directives).pdf (accessed February 17, 2021), and "Budget Reconciliation Legislative Recommendations Relating to Continuation of Jobs-Based Coverage," Subtitle F, § 9501, U.S. Senate, February 8, 2021, https://waysandmeans.house.gov/sites/democrats.waysandmeans.house.gov/files/documents/6.%20C0BRA%20text%20%28Subtitle%20F%2C%20 order%207%29.pdf (accessed February 17, 2021).
- 75. Energy and Commerce Committee, "Budget Reconciliation Legislative Recommendations Relating to Public Health," Subtitle A, §§ 3013 and 3031, U.S. House of Representatives, https://energycommerce.house.gov/sites/democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/files/documents/Subtitle%20A\_Public%20Health\_FINAL\_0.pdf (accessed February 17, 2021).
- "Distribution of the Total Population by Federal Poverty Level (Above and Below 400 Percent FPL)," Kaiser Family Foundation, 2019, https://www.kff. org/other/state-indicator/population-up-to-400-fpl/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22% 7D (accessed February 15, 2021).
- 77. Author's calculation based on the federal poverty level for 2021, average 2021 premiums for Silver Level ACA coverage, and current law subsidies codified in the Internal Revenue Code. For information on the federal poverty level, see Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, "Poverty Guidelines," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, January 15, 2021, https://aspe.hhs.gov/poverty-guidelines (accessed February 15, 2021). For average premiums, see Kaiser Family Foundation, "Health Insurance Marketplace Calculator," October 30, 2020, https://www.kff.org/interactive/subsidy-calculator/ (accessed February 15, 2021). For current law subsidies, see Internal Revenue Code, § 36B(b)(3)(A)(i), https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/26/36B (accessed February 15, 2021).
- 78. Ibid., and author's calculation.
- 79. Congressional Budget Office, "Reconciliation Recommendations of the House Committee on Ways and Means," February 15, 2021, p. 10, https://www. cbo.gov/publication/57005 (accessed February 15, 2021).
- 80. Ibid., p. 11.
- 81. Ibid., p. 13. About 100,000 of those would shift from employer-based coverage. The CBO does not expect many employers to stop sponsoring health insurance for their workers because the increased subsidies are only in effect for two years. If this policy were made permanent, however—as President Biden advocated during his presidential campaign—then the effect on employer-sponsored coverage could be significant.
- 82. Ibid., p. 14.

83. Ibid.

- Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2021 Special Enrollment Period in Response to the COVID-19 Emergency," Fact Sheet, January 28, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/2021-special-enrollment-period-response-covid-19-emergency#:-:text=Starting%20on%20February%20 15%2C%202021,or%20updating%20an%20existing%20application (accessed February 15, 2021).
- 85. Edmund Haislmaier, "COVID-19: Effects of the Response on Health Insurance Coverage and Claims," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6033, December 10, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/public-health/report/covid-19-effects-the-response-health-insurance-coverage-and-claims.
- Andrew Keshner, "Here's the Maximum Amount Biden's Stimulus Proposal Would Deliver to America's Poorest Families," MarketWatch, January 23, 2021 https://www.marketwatch.com/story/bidens-stimulus-checks-and-tax-credits-would-send-a-windfall-to-americas-poorest-families-heresexactly-how-much-11611099387 (accessed February 2, 2021).
- 87. For example, "[T]he Biden administration and Democratic lawmakers are hoping to make these child benefits a permanent government program that would continue in future years, according to three senior Democratic officials who spoke on the condition of anonymity to discuss internal planning." Jeff Stein, "Senior Democrats Drafting Plan to Give Parents at Least \$3,000 Per Child in Biden's Stimulus," *Washington Post,* January 22, 2021, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/us-policy/2021/01/22/biden-childtaxcredit-stimulus/ (accessed February 5, 2021). "President-elect Joe Biden's proposals to widely expand tax breaks for low-income people have...[a] high probability they will be made permanent by the time they are scheduled to expire. Biden's tax proposals are designed to be temporary, but they expire at the same time as lawmakers in the House turn their attention to their reelection campaigns." David Hood, "Biden Low-Income Tax Proposal Follows Path to Becoming Permanent," Bloomberg, January 18, 2021 https://news. bloomberglaw.com/daily-tax-report/biden-low-income-tax-proposal-follows-path-to-becoming-permanent (accessed February 2, 2021).
- American Family Act of 2019, H.R. 1560, 116th Cong., 2nd Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1560 (accessed February 2, 2021), and American Family Act of 2019, S. 690, 116th Cong., 2nd Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/690 (accessed February 13, 2021).

- 89. Hood, "Biden Low-Income Tax Proposal Follows Path to Becoming Permanent."
- 90. For more details, see Rector et al., "The Earned Income Tax Credit for Childless Workers Largely Fails to Increase Employment or Earnings: Better Alternatives Needed."
- 91. Hood, "Biden Low-Income Tax Proposal Follows Path to Becoming Permanent."
- 92. Robert Rector and Vijay Menon, "Understanding the Hidden \$1.1 Trillion Welfare System and How to Reform It," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3294, April 5, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/welfare/report/understanding-the-hidden-11-trillion-welfare-system-and-how-reform-it.
- 93. Figures do not include Social Security or Medicare, which provide support to those who are elderly or disabled, respectively.
- 94. Robert Rector and Jamie Bryan Hall, "How Poor, Really, Are America's Poor?" Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, March 5, 2020, https://www.heritage. org/poverty-and-inequality/commentary/how-poor-really-are-americas-poor.
- 95. Robert Rector and Jamie Bryan Hall, "Reforming the Earned Income Tax Credit and Additional Child Tax Credit to End Waste, Fraud and Abuse and Strengthen Marriage," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3162, November 16, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2018-04/BG3162.pdf.
- 96. Leslie Ford and Robert Rector, "Pay-for-Outcomes: Transforming Federal Social Programs to Expand Individual Well-Being," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3550, November 5, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-11/BG3550.pdf.
- 97. Joint Center for Housing Studies of Harvard University, "America's Rental Housing 2017," https://www.jchs.harvard.edu/sites/default/files/02\_harvard\_ jchs\_americas\_rental\_housing\_2017.pdf (accessed February 13, 2021).
- U.S. Census Bureau, "Week 22 Household Pulse Survey: January 6–January 18," January 27, 2021, https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2021/demo/ hhp/hhp22.html (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 99. U.S. Census Bureau, "Week 2 Household Pulse Survey: May 7–May 12," May 20, 2020, https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2020/demo/hhp/hhp2.html (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 100. National Multifamily Housing Council, "NMHC Rent Payment Tracker," https://www.nmhc.org/research-insight/nmhc-rent-payment-tracker/ (accessed February 13, 2021).
- 101. David Ditch, "Call Transportation Bailouts What They Are: More Welfare for Labor Unions," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, February 11, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/call-transportation-bailouts-what-they-are-more-welfare-labor-unions.
- 102. See Rachel Greszler, "Policymakers Need to Know: What Is the True Cost of a Butch Lewis Act Pension Bailout?" Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3371, December 11, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/policymakers-need-know-what-the-true-cost-butch-lewis-actpension, and Congressional Budget Office, "Reconciliation Recommendations of the House Committee on Ways and Means," February 15, 2021, https:// www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-02/hwaysandmeansreconciliation.pdf (accessed February 16, 2021).
- 103. CBO, "Reconciliation Recommendations of the House Committee on Ways and Means As ordered reported on February 10 and 11, 2021," Cost Estimate, Revised February 17, 2021, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-02/hwaysandmeansreconciliation.pdf (accessed February 23, 2021).
- 104. Rachel Greszler, "Multiemployer Pension Policy for the Next Administration and the 117th Congress," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3560, November 17, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/multiemployer-pension-policy-the-next-administration-and-the-117th.
- 105. David A. Ditch et al., "Digging Out of the Hole: A Blueprint for a Responsible Post-COVID-19 Budget," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 238, December 1, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/digging-out-the-hole-blueprint-responsible-post-covid-19-budget.
- 106. Rachel Greszler, "Labor Policy for COVID-19 and Beyond: Recommendations to Get Americans Back to Work," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3506, June 30, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/labor-policy-covid-19-and-beyond-recommendations-get-americans-back-work.